


selected samples of cost documentation (generally based on dollar value) to support invoiced and
force account costs; and performed other procedures considered necessary to accomplish our
objective. We also reviewed the Department of Emergency and Military Affairs’ July 2008 internal
audit report, workpapers, and support for cost adjustments.

We did not assess the adequacy of the Co-op’s internal controls applicable to grant activities because
it was not necessary to accomplish our audit objective. We did, however, gain an understanding of
the Co-op’s methodology of accounting for disaster-related costs.

RESULTS OF AUDIT

The Co-op’s adjusted claim of $3.58 million included $28,094 in ineligible force account equipment
costs because it claimed fuel and repair costs for one large generator as well as an hourly equipment
usage rate for that generator. Reimbursement for ownership and operation costs of applicant-owned
equipment used can be based on reasonable rates approved under state guidelines.? However,
reimbursement for equipment with rates in excess of §75 is determined by FEMA on a case-by-case
basis.?

FEMA and ADEM agreed on a $175 hourly rate because the generator used during the fire was not
included in FEMA’s Schedule of Equipment Rates. However, in addition to requesting
reimbursement based on the hourly rate, the Co-op requested an additional reimbursement of
$28,094 for fuel and repairs costs. ADEM and FEMA officials agreed that fuel and repair costs are
ownership and operation costs already included in the hourly rate. Therefore, ADEM and the
Department of Emergency and Military Affairs internal auditor said the final claim to FEMA would
be reduced by the $28,094 in excessive fuel and repair costs claimed by the Co-op.

RECOMMENDATION

We recommend that the Regional Administrator, FEMA Region IX, disallow $28,094 in ineligible
fuel and repair costs if included in ADEM’s submission of the Co-op’s final claim.

DISCUSSION WITH MANAGEMENT AND AUDIT FOLLOW-UP

We discussed the results of this audit with ADEM and the Co-op on September 30, 2008, and with
FEMA Region IX officials on October 2, 2008. Both FEMA and ADEM agreed with our
conclusions and ADEM officials said they would submit the final claim for the Co-op net of fuel and
repair costs.

Please advise us by January 20, 2009, of actions taken or planned to implement our
recommendation. Should you have questions concerning this report, please contact me at
(510) 637-1482. Key contributors to this assignment were Humberto Melara and Willard Stark.

% 44 CFR 206.228(a)(1).
3 Ibid.




